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Small Deer

Clifford D. Simak

                     Willow Bend, Wisconsin June 23, 1966

    Dr. Wyman Jackson, Wyalusing College. Muscoda, Wisconsin

    My dear Dr. Jackson:

    I am writing to you because I don't know who else to write to and there is something I have to 
tell someone who can understand. I know your name because I read your book, 'Cretaceous 
Dinosaurs,' not once, but many times. I tried to get Dennis to read it, too, but I guess he never 
did. All Dennis was interested in were the mathematics of his time concept - not the time machine 
itself. Besides, Dennis doesn't read too well. It is a chore for him.

    Maybe I should tell you, to start with, that my name is Alton James. I live with my widowed 
mother and I run a fix-it shop. I fix bicycles and lawn mowers and radios and television sets - I 
fix anything that is brought to me. I'm not much good at anything else, but I do seem to have the 
knack of seeing how things go together and understanding how they work and seeing what is wrong 
with them when they aren't working. I never had no training of any sort, but I just seem to have a 
natural bent for getting along with mechanical contraptions.

    Dennis is my friend and I'll admit right off that he is a strange one. He doesn't know from 
nothing about anything, but he's nuts on mathematics. People in town make fun of him because he is 
so strange and Ma gives me hell at times for having anything to do with him. She says he's the 
next best thing to a village idiot. I guess a lot of people think the way that Ma does, but it's 
not entirely true, for he does know his math.

    I don't know how he knows it. He didn't learn it at school and that's for sure. When he got to 
be 17 and hadn't got no farther than eighth grade, the school just sort of dropped him. He didn't 
really get to eighth grade honest: the teachers after a while got tired of seeing him on one grade 
and passed him to the next. There was talk, off and on, of sending him to some special school, but 
it never got nowhere.

    And don't ask me what kind of mathematics he knew. I tried to read up on math once because I 
had the feeling, after seeing some of the funny marks that Dennis put on paper, that maybe he knew 
more about it than anyone else in the world. And I still think that he does - or that maybe he's 
invented an entirely new kind of math. For in the books I looked through I never did find any of 
the symbols that Dennis put on paper. Maybe Dennis used symbols he made up, inventing them as he 
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went along, because no one had ever told him what the regular mathematicians used. But I don't 
think that's it - I'm inclined to lean to the idea Dennis came up with a new brand of math, 
entirely.

    There were times I tried to talk with Dennis about this math of his and each time he was 
surprised that I didn't know it, too. I guess he thought most people knew about it. He said that 
it was simple, that it was plain as day. It was the way things worked, he said.

    I suppose you'll want to ask how come I understood his equations well enough to make the time 
machine. The answer is I didn't. I suppose that Dennis and I are alike in a lot of ways, but in 
different ways, I know how to make contraptions work (without knowing any of the theory) and 
Dennis sees the entire universe as something operating mechanically (and him scarcely able to read 
a page of simple type).

    And another thing. My family and Dennis' family live in the same end of town and from the time 
we were toddlers, Dennis and I played together. Later on, we just kept on together. We didn't have 
a choice. For some reason or other, none of the kids would play with us. Unless we wanted to play 
alone, we had to play together. I guess we got so, through the years, that we understood each 
other.

    I don't suppose there'd have been any time machine if I hadn't been so interested in 
paleontology. Not that I knew anything about it; I was just interested. From the time I was a kid 
I read everything I could lay my hands on about dinosaurs and saber-tooths and such, Later on I 
went fossil hunting in the hills, but I never found nothing really big. Mostly I found 
brachiopods. There are great beds of them in the Platteville limestone. And lots of times I'd 
stand in the street and look up at the river bluffs above the town and try to imagine what it had 
been like a million years ago, or a hundred million. When I first read in a story about a time 
machine, I remember thinking how I'd like to have one. I guess that at one time I thought a little 
about making one, but then realized I couldn't.

    Dennis had a habit of coming to my shop and talking, but most of the time talking to himself 
rather than to me. I don't remember exactly how it started, but after a while I realized that he 
had stopped talking about anything but time. One day he told me he had been able to figure out 
everything but time, and now it seemed he was getting that down in black and white, like all the 
rest of it.

    Mostly I didn't pay too much attention to what he said, for a lot of it didn't make much 
sense. But after he'd talked, incessantly, for a week or two, on time, I began to pay attention. 
But don't expect me to tell you what he said or make any sense of it, for there's no way that I 
can. To understand what Dennis said and meant, you'd have to live with him, like I did, for twenty 
years or more. It's not so much understanding what Dennis says as understanding Dennis.

    I don't think we actually made any real decision to build a time machine, It just sort of grew 
on us. All at once we found that we were making one.

    We took our time. We had to take our time, for we went back a lot and did things over, almost 
from the start. It took weeks to get some of the proper effects - at least, that's what Dennis 
called them. Me, I didn't know anything about effects. All that I knew was that Dennis wanted to 
make something work a certain way and I tried to make it work that way. Sometimes, even when it 
worked the way he wanted it, it turned out to be wrong, So we'd start all over.

    But finally we had a working model of it and took it out on a big bald bluff, several miles up 
the river, where no one ever went. I rigged up a timer to a switch that would turn it on, then 
after two minutes would reverse the field and send it home again.

    We mounted a movie camera inside the frame that carried the machine, and we set the camera 
going, then threw the timer switch.

    I had my doubts that it would work, but it did. It went away and stayed for two minutes, then 
came back again.
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    When we developed the camera film, we knew without any question the camera had traveled back 
in time. At first there were pictures of ourselves standing there and waiting. Then there was a 
little blur, no more than a flicker across a half a dozen frames, and the next frames showed a 
mastodon walking straight into the camera. A fraction of a second later his trunk jerked up and 
his ears flared out as he wheeled around with clumsy haste and galloped down the ridge.

    Every now and then he'd swing his head around to take a look behind him. I imagine that our 
time machine, blossoming suddenly out of the ground in front of him, scared him out of seven years 
of growth.

    We were lucky, that was all. We could have sent that camera back another thousand times, 
perhaps, and never caught a mastodon - probably never caught a thing. Although we would have known 
it had moved in time, for the landscape had been different, although not a great deal different, 
but from the landscape we could not have told if it had gone back a hundred or a thousand years. 
When we saw the mastodon, however, we knew we'd sent the camera back 10,000 years at least.

    I won't bore you with how we worked out a lot of problems on our second model, or how Dennis 
managed to work out a time-meter that we could calibrate to send the machine a specific distance 
into time. Because all this is not important. What is important is what I found when I went into 
time.

    I've already told you I'd read your book about Cretaceous dinosaurs and I liked the entire 
book, but that final chapter about the extinction of the dinosaurs is the one that really got me. 
Many a time I'd lie awake at night thinking about all the theories you wrote about and trying to 
figure out in my own mind how it really was.

    So when it was time to get into that machine and go, I knew where I would be headed.

    Dennis gave me no argument. He didn't even want to go. He didn't care no more. He never was 
really interested in the time machine. All he wanted was to prove out his math. Once the machine 
did that, he was through with it.

    I worried a lot, going as far as I meant to go, about the rising or subsidence of the crust. I 
knew that the land around Willow Bend had been stable for millions of years. Sometime during the 
Cretaceous a sea had crept into the interior of the continent, but had stopped short of Wisconsin 
and, so far as geologists could determine, there had been no disturbances in the state. But I 
still felt uneasy about it. I didn't want to come out into the Late Cretaceous with the machine 
buried under a dozen feet of rock or, maybe, hanging a dozen feet up in the air.

    So I got some heavy steel pipes and sunk them six feet into the rock on the bald bluff top we 
had used the first time, with about ten feet of their length extending in the air. I mounted the 
time frame on top of them and rigged up a ladder to get in and out of it and tied the pipes into 
the time field. One morning I packed a lunch and filled a canteen with water. I dug the old 
binoculars that had been my father's out of the attic and debated whether I should take along a 
gun. All I had was a shotgun and I decided not to take it. If I'd had a rifle, there'd been no 
question of my taking it, but I didn't have one. I could have borrowed one, but I didn't want to. 
I'd kept pretty quiet about what I was doing and I didn't want to start any gossip in the village.

    I went up to the bluff top and climbed up to the frame and set the time-meter to 63 million 
years into the past and then I turned her on. I didn't make any ceremony out of it. I just turned 
her on and went.

    I told you about the little blur in the movie film and that's the best way, I suppose, to tell 
you how it was. There was this little blur, like a flickering twilight. Then it was sunlight once 
again and I was on the bluff top, looking out across the valley.

    Except it wasn't a bluff top any longer, but only a high hill. And the valley was not the 
rugged, tree-choked, deeply cut valley I had always known, but a great green plain, a wide and 
shallow valley with a wide and sluggish river flowing at the far side of it. Far to the west I 
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could see a shimmer in the sunlight, a large lake or sea. But a sea, I thought, shouldn't be this 
far east. But there it was, either a great lake or a sea - I never did determine which.

    And there was something else as well. I looked down to the ground and it was only three feet 
under me. Was I ever glad I had used those pipes!

    Looking out across the valley, I could see moving things, but they were so far away that I 
could not make them out. So I picked up the binoculars and jumped down to the ground and walked 
across the hilltop until the ground began to slope away.

    I sat down and put the binoculars to my eyes and worked across the valley with them.

    There were dinosaurs out there, a whole lot more of them than I had expected. They were in 
herds and they were traveling. You'd expect that out of any dozen herds of them, some of them 
would be feeding, but none of them was. All of them were moving and it seemed to me there was a 
nervousness in the way they moved. Although, I told myself, that might be the way it was with 
dinosaurs.

    They all were a long way off, even with the glasses, but I could make out some of them. There 
were several groups of duckbills, waddling along and making funny jerky movements with their 
heads. I spotted a couple of small herds of thescelosaurs, pacing along, with their bodies tilted 
forward. Here and there were small groups of triceratops. But strangest of all was a large herd of 
brontosaurs, ambling nervously and gingerly along, as if their feet might hurt. And it struck me 
strange, for they were a long way from water and from what I'd read in your book, and in other 
books, it didn't seem too likely they ever wandered too far away from water.

    And there were a lot of other things that didn't look too much like the pictures I had seen in 
books.

    The whole business had a funny feel about it. Could it be, I wondered, that I had stumbled on 
some great migration, with all the dinosaurs heading out for some place else?

    I got so interested in watching that I was downright careless and it was foolish of me. I was 
in another world and there could have been all sorts of dangers and I should have been watching 
out for them, but I was just sitting there, flat upon my backside, as if I were at home.

    Suddenly there was a pounding, as if someone had turned loose a piledriver, coming up behind 
me and coming very fast. I dropped the glasses and twisted around and as I did something big and 
tall rushed past me, no more than three feet away, so close it almost brushed me. I got just a 
brief impression of it as it went by - huge and gray and scaly.

    Then, as it went tearing down the hill, I saw what it was and I had a cold and sinking feeling 
clear down in my gizzard. For I had been almost run down by the big boy of them all - 
_Tyrannosaurus rex_.

    His two great legs worked like driving pistons and the light of the sun glinted off the 
wicked, recurved claws as his feet pumped up and down. His tail rode low and awkward, but there 
was no awkwardness in the way he moved. His monstrous head swung from side to side, with the great 
rows of teeth showing in the gaping mouth, and he left behind him a faint foul smell - I suppose 
from the carrion he ate. But the big surprise was that the wattles hanging underneath his throat 
were a brilliant iridescence - red and green and gold and purple, the color of them shifting as he 
swung his head.

    I watched him for just a second and then I jumped up and headed for the time machine. I was 
more scared than I like to think about. I had, I want to testify right here, seen enough of 
dinosaurs for a lifetime.

    But I never reached the time machine.

    Up over the brow of the hill came something else. I say something else because I have no idea 
what it really was. Not as big as _rex_, but ten times worse than him.
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    It was long and sinuous and it had a lot of legs and it stood six feet high or so and was a 
sort of sickish pink. Take a caterpillar and magnify it until it's six feet tall, then give it 
longer legs so that it can run instead of crawl and hang a death mask dragon's head upon it and 
you get a faint idea. Just a faint idea.

    It saw me and swung its head toward me and made an eager whimpering sound and it slid along 
toward me with a side-wheeling gait, like a dog when it's running out of balance and lop-sided.

    I took one look at it and dug in my heels and made so sharp a turn that I lost my hat. The 
next thing I knew, I was pelting down the hill behind old _Tyrannosaurus_.

    And now I saw that myself and _rex_ were not the only things that were running down the hill. 
Scattered here and there along the hillside were other running creatures, most of them in small 
groups and herds, although there were some singles. Most of them were dinosaurs, but there were 
other things as well.

    I'm sorry I can't tell you what they were, but at that particular moment I wasn't what you 
might call an astute observer. I was running for my life, as if the flames of hell were lapping at 
my heels.

    I looked around a couple of times and that sinuous creature was still behind me. He wasn't 
gaining on me any, although I had the feeling that he could if he put his mind to it. Matter of 
fact, he didn't seem to be following me alone. He was doing a lot of weaving back and forth. He 
reminded me of nothing quite so much as a faithful farm dog bringing in the cattle. But even 
thinking this, it took me a little time to realize that was exactly what he was - an old farm dog 
bringing in a bunch of assorted dinosaurs and one misplaced human being. At the bottom of the hill 
I looked back again and now that I could see the whole slope of the hill, I saw that this was a 
bigger cattle drive than I had imagined. The entire hill was alive with running beasts and behind 
them were a half dozen of the pinkish dogs.

    And I knew when I saw this that the moving herds I'd seen out on the valley floor were not 
migratory herds, but they were moving because they were being driven - that this was a big roundup 
of some sort, with all the reptiles and the dinosaurs and myself being driven to a common center.

    I knew that my life depended on getting lost somehow, and being left behind. I had to find a 
place to hide and I had to dive into this hiding place without being seen. Only trouble was there 
seemed no place to hide. The valley floor was naked and nothing bigger than a mouse could have 
hidden there.

    Ahead of me a good-size swale rose up from the level floor and I went pelting up it. I was 
running out of wind. My breath was getting short and I had pains throbbing in my chest and I knew 
I couldn't run much farther.

    I reached the top of the swale and started down the reverse slope. And there, right in front 
of me, was a bush of some sort, three feet high or so, bristling with thorns. I was too close to 
it and going too fast to even try to dodge it, so I did the only thing I could - I jumped over it.

    But on the other side there was no solid ground. There was, instead, a hole. I caught just a 
glimpse of it and tried to jerk my body to one side, and then I was falling into the hole.

    It wasn't much bigger than I was. It bumped me as I fell and I picked up some bruises, then 
landed with a jolt. The fall knocked the breath out of me and I was doubled over, with my arms 
wrapped about my belly.

    My breath came slowly back and the pain subsided and I was able to take a look at where I was.

    The hole was some three feet in diameter and perhaps as much as seven deep. It slanted 
slightly toward the forefront of the slope and its sides were worn smooth. A thin trickle of dirt 
ran down from the edge of it, soil that I had loosened and dislodged when I had hit the hole. And 
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about halfway up was a cluster of small rocks, the largest of them about the size of a human head, 
projecting more than half their width out of the wall. I thought, idly, as I looked at them, that 
some day they'd come loose and drop into the hole. And at the thought I squirmed around a little 
to one side, so that if they took a notion to fall I'd not be in the line of fire.

    Looking down, I saw that I'd not fallen to the bottom of the hole, for the hole went on, 
deeper in the ground. I had come to rest at a point where the hole curved sharply, to angle back 
beneath the swale top.

    I hadn't noticed it at first, I suppose because I had been too shook up, but now I became 
aware of a musky smell. Not an overpowering odor, but a sort of scent - faintly animal, although 
not quite animal.

    A smooth-sided hole and a musky smell - there could be no other answer: I had fallen not into 
just an ordinary hole, but into a burrow of some sort. And it must be the burrow of quite an 
animal, I thought, to be the size it was. It would have taken something with hefty claws, indeed, 
to have dug this sort of burrow.

    And even as I thought it, I heard the rattling and the scrabbling of something coming up the 
burrow, no doubt coming up to find out what was going on.

    I did some scrabbling myself. I didn't waste no time. But about three feet up I slipped. I 
grabbed for the top of the hole, but my fingers slid through the sandy soil and I couldn't get a 
grip. I shot out my feet and stopped my slide short of the bottom of the hole. And there I was, 
with my back against one side of the hole and my feet braced against the other, hanging there, 
halfway up the burrow.

    While all the time below me the scrabbling and the clicking sounds continued. The thing, 
whatever it might be, was getting closer, and it was coming fast.

    Right in front of me was the nest of rocks sticking from the wall. I reached out and grabbed 
the biggest one and jerked and it came loose. It was heavier than I had figured it would be and I 
almost dropped it, but managed to hang on.

    A snout came out of the curve in the burrow and thrust itself quickly upward in a grabbing 
motion. The jaws opened up and they almost filled the burrow and they were filled with sharp and 
wicked teeth.

    I didn't think. I didn't plan. What I did was instinct. I dropped the rock between my spread-
out legs straight down into that gaping maw. It was a heavy rock and it dropped four feet or so 
and went straight between the teeth, down into the blackness of the throat. When it hit it 
splashed and the jaws snapped shut and the creature backed away.

    How I did it, I don't know, but I got out of the hole. I clawed and kicked against the wall 
and heaved my body up and rolled out of the hole onto the naked hillside.

    Naked, that is, except for the bush with the inch-long thorns, the one that I'd jumped over 
before I fell into the burrow. It was the only cover there was and I made for the upper side of 
it, for by now, I figured, the big cattle drive had gone past me and if I could get the bush 
between myself and the valley side of the swale, I might have a chance. Otherwise, sure as hell, 
one of those dogs would see me and would come out to bring me in.

    For while there was no questions that they were dinosaur herders, they probably couldn't tell 
the difference between me and a dinosaur. I was alive and could run and that would qualify me.

    There was always the chance, of course, that the owner of the burrow would come swarming out, 
and if he did I couldn't stay behind the bush. But I rather doubted he'd be coming out, not right 
away, at least. It would take him a while to get that stone out of his throat.
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    I crouched behind the bush and the sun was hot upon my back and, peering through the branches, 
I could see, far out on the valley floor, the great herd of milling beasts. All of them had been 
driven together and there they were, running in a knotted circle, while outside the circle prowled 
the pinkish dogs and something else as well - what appeared to be men driving tiny cars. The cars 
and men were all of the same color, a sort of greenish gray, and the two of them, the cars and 
men, seemed to be a single organism. The men didn't seem to be sitting in the cars; they looked as 
if they grew out of the cars, as if they and the cars were one. And while the cars went zipping 
along, they appeared to have no wheels, It was hard to tell, but they seemed to travel with the 
bottom of them flat upon the ground, like a snail would travel, and as they traveled, they 
rippled, as if the body of the car were some sort of flowing muscle.

    I crouched there watching and now, for the first time, I had a chance to think about it, to 
try to figure out what was going on. I had come here, across more than sixty million years, to see 
some dinosaurs, and I sure was seeing them, but under what you might say were peculiar 
circumstances. The dinosaurs fit, all right. They looked mostly like the way they looked in books, 
but the dogs and car-men were something else again. They were distinctly out of place.

    The dogs were pacing back and forth, sliding along in their sinuous fashion, and the car-men 
were zipping back and forth, and every once in a while one of the beasts would break out of the 
circle and the minute that it did, a half dozen dogs and a couple of car-men would race to 
intercept it and drive it back again.

    The circle of beasts must have had, roughly, a diameter of a mile or more - a mile of milling, 
frightened creatures. A lot of paleontologists have wondered whether dinosaurs had any voice and I 
can tell you that they did. They were squealing and roaring and quacking and there were some of 
them that hooted - I think it was the duckbills hooting, but I can't be sure.

    Then, all at once, there was another sound, a sort of fluttering roar that seemed to be coming 
from the sky. I looked up quickly and I saw them coming down - a dozen or so spaceships, they 
couldn't have been anything but spaceships. They came down rather fast and they didn't seem too 
big and there were tails of thin, blue flame flickering at their bases. Not the billowing clouds 
of flame and smoke that our rockets have, but just a thin blue flicker.

    For a minute it looked like one of them would land on top of me, but then I saw that it was 
too far out. It missed me, matter of fact, a good two miles or so. It and the others sat down in a 
ring around the milling herd out in the valley.

    I should have known what would happen out there. It was the simplest explanation one could 
think of and it was logical. I think, maybe, way deep down, I did know, but my surface mind had 
pushed it away because it was too matter-of-fact and too ordinary.

    Thin snouts spouted from the ships and purple fire curled mistily at the muzzle of those 
snouts and the dinosaurs went down in a fighting, frightened, squealing mass. Thin trickles of 
vapor drifted upward from the snouts and out in the center of the circle lay that heap of dead and 
dying dinosaurs, all those thousands of dinosaurs piled in death.

    It is a simple thing to tell, of course, but it was a terrible thing to see. I crouched there 
behind the bush, sickened at the sight, startled by the silence when all the screaming and the 
squealing and the hooting ceased. And shaken, too - not by what shakes me now as I write this 
letter, but shaken by the knowledge that something from outside could do this to the Earth.

    For they were from outside. It wasn't just the spaceships, but those pinkish dogs and gray-
green car men, which were not cars and men, but a single organism, were not things of earth, could 
not be things of earth.

    I crept back from the bush, keeping low in hope that the bush would screen me from the things 
down in the valley until I reached the swale top. One of the dogs swung around and looked my way 
and I froze, and after a time he looked away.

    Then I was over the top of the swale and heading back toward the time machine. But half way 
down the slope, I turned around and came back again, crawling on my belly, squirming to the 
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hilltop to have another look.

    It was a look I'll not forget.

    The dogs and car-men had swarmed in upon the heap of dead dinosaurs, and some of the cars 
already were crawling back toward the grounded spaceships, which had let down ramps. The cars were 
moving slowly, for they were heavily loaded and the loads they carried were neatly butchered hams 
and racks of ribs.

    And in the sky there was a muttering and I looked up to see yet other spaceships coming down - 
the little transport ships that would carry this cargo of fresh meat up to another larger ship 
that waited overhead.

    It was then I turned and ran.

    I reached the top of the hill and piled into the time machine and set it at zero and came 
home. I didn't even stop to hunt for the binoculars I'd dropped.

    And now that I am home, I'm not going back again. I'm not going anywhere in that time machine. 
I'm afraid of what I might find any place I go. If Wyalusing College has any need of it, I'll give 
them the time machine.

    But that's not why I wrote.

    There is no doubt in my mind what happened to the dinosaurs, why they became extinct. They 
were killed off and butchered and hauled away, to some other planet, perhaps many light years 
distant, by a race which looked upon the earth as a cattle range - a planet that could supply a 
vast amount of cheap protein.

    But that, you say, happened more than sixty million years ago. This race did once exist. But 
in sixty million years it would almost certainly have changed its ways or drifted off in its 
hunting to some other sector of the galaxy, or, perhaps, have become extinct, like the dinosaurs.

    But I don't think so. I don't think any of those things happened. I think they're still 
around. I think Earth may be only one of many planets which supply their food.

    And I'll tell you why I think so. They were back on Earth again, I'm sure, some 10,000 or 
11,000 years ago, when they killed off the mammoth and the mastodon, the giant bison, the great 
cave bear and the saber-tooth and a lot of other things. Oh, yes. I know they missed Africa. They 
never touched the big game there. Maybe, after wiping out the dinosaurs, they learned their 
lesson, and left Africa for breeding stock.

    And now I come to the point of this letter, the thing that has me worried.

    Today there are just a few less than three billion of us humans in the world. By the year 
2,000 there may be as many as six billion of us.

    We're pretty small, of course, and these things went in for tonnage, for dinosaurs and 
mastodon and such. But there are so many of us! Small as we are, we may be getting to the point 
where we'll be worth their while.
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